
Community Development Committee Meeting Minutes 
March 6th, 2019 - 6:30pm 

Call to Order - 6:30pm


Committee Member Present - E. Buddington, R. Cohen, B. Lamb


Invited Attendees Present - Mayor Bernard, Steve Marsters (KP Law/City Solicitor)


Discussion of Mohawk Theatre Disposition Order


Councilor Lamb opened up the discussion with a summary of the existing disposition order 
and the existing concerns identified by the full council. From this point it was opened up for 
public conversation.


S. Demo - Voiced concerns about wanting to see the marquee preserved, as well as the mural 
that currently exists inside the building over the doorway to the former theatre space. His 
greatest concern is maintaining the marquee itself.


A. Candy - While not someone that grew up in North Adams, feels a strong connection to the 
sign. She finds it to be a welcoming piece of downtown. She remembered Senator Kennedy 
coming here and indicated she felt that the council should take it’s time in going through this 
process. She asked for clarification that if the RFP goes over the assessed value that the 
Mayor could move forward with the sale without coming back to council. She noted that 
people take things into consideration when buying a home, and someone might consider 
offering above assessed value in order to avoid the additional process of coming back to 
Council. She brought up her discontent with the Cumberland Farms sale of the former DPW 
building and her discontent with the city’s purchase of the new DPW facility. Thinks the city 
should have some involvement in determining and setting restrictions. 


J. Barrett - Felt the need to raise concerns. Noted that the project had begun in the 1990s with 
a total of around $3.5 million going into the building. Roof installed had a 20 year warranty and 
should have 10 years left. He directed the councilors to the website (mohawktheater.com) 
which has the history of the building on there. He compared what could happen with the 
Mohawk to what has happened at Heritage State Park. He noted that every component inside 
the Mohawk was taken and put into storage and should all still be there. He indicated that the 
Windsor Mill is where everything has been stored, and noted that the Windsor Mill is not City 
Property and has significant contamination that he said there are reports of in City Hall. He 
stated that the community and the council should have a say in the plan that goes forward with 
the building. Council can put restrictions on anything they want. He is sure someone will pay 
the $460k for the building  and urges the council to not give up it’s right to let the building go. 
He believes the Mohawk is key to the further development of the eastern end of downtown. 
The vision should be created with input from the community. He suggested that past proposals 
for MCLA to use the Mohawk as a laboratory should be revisited. He noted several other 
proposals that occurred during his administration. The city didn’t pursue at the time to avoid 
making similar mistakes to theaters like the Colonial in Pittsfield in terms of building significant 
debt. All work done on the building has been paid for, thus causing the long timeline. 


A. Candy - Agreed with J. Barrett. Believes the council shouldn’t continue giving up it’s power 
in these processes.


http://mohawktheater.com


J. Carlson - She is concerned primarily about the marquee as she believes it is so welcoming 
and could be lost if the purchase is structured incorrectly. She is also concerned about how the 
first amendment could be applied to allow a new owner to post inappropriate messaging on 
the marquee if they gain full ownership over it, at which time the city would not be able to 
prevent said messaging. Could the plots be separated to not sell the marquee with the main 
parcel?


B. Sapienza - Believes the city should move forward with allowing the RFPs. Whatever plans 
come to fruition would go to planning board. Doesn’t believe the building would be desirable 
for housing as it is windowless and would need a lot. Whatever they do, there should continue 
to be a venue as a movie theatre or conference enter or concert venue.Restrictions would 
scare potential developers away. Doesn’t believe will know what is possible until we get 
proposals. Should go out and go forward.


Mayor Bernard - Appreciates the special memories and shared his own. He appreciates the 
importance of the marquee and feels a restriction would be critical to consider for that piece. 
He agrees there is no rush. The 1997 study was based on a North Adams that didn’t have the 
Hunter Center or B10 or the 62 Center or Church Street Center, Mahaiwee or Colonial. He 
provided the committee with an overview of existing reports and believes it is important for the 
council to review those documents for consideration. Just because a proposal is at or above 
assessed value doesn’t mean it needs to be accepted. He also noted that a large number 
without a good plan isn’t going to trigger acceptance and stated he’s smarter than that. 


J. Barrett - Noted that when MASS MoCA made their proposal, it looked to include housing 
and a hotel but that evolved over 14 years to become what it was at opening. It becomes 
something special to build upon. Need to look at the Mohawk in a similar way. Plans should be 
seen by all. Nothing was done for 10 years and Mr. Krens has moved from one project to 
another. Doesn’t believe the city should listen to him on this or other projects and mentioned 
various negative experiences with him.


Councilor Lamb - It is clear the marquee is an important point and an area to consider potential 
restrictions, are there other community concerns?


Councilor Buddington - Asking a process question, the Mayor requires permission to sell city 
property. Specifically he would need it for the purchase and sale. Mayor needs permission if 
the sale price is less than assessed value, but once in private hands, that would go before the 
planning board?


Mayor Bernard - Confirmed that was correct.


Councilor LaForest - Is concerned about the accepted RFP and if it fails, can the property 
return back to the city via a clause in the purchase and sale agreement?


S. Marsters - That type of contingency would be built as a first right of refusal and could be 
built into the purchase of sale agreement


Councilor LaForest - Can there ban indication in the RFP process of said contingency?


S. Marsters - The law would actually require that to be in the RFP process as well since it 
cannot change once and RFP has been selected.


Councilor Buddington - Could you please define right of first refusal?




S. Marsters - If the person who owns the property after the sale wants to sell it, the city would 
need to be offered the chance to purchase it before it goes on the open market.


Councilor Wilkinson - Why does it have to be the right of first refusal? Couldn’t it automatically 
fall back to the city? First right of refusal means we would have to pay for it.


S. Marsters - In that event you would be putting an additional restriction in that wouldn’t 
transfer the title. A lease purpose would work, or you could do a condition subsequent to the 
transfer of title


J. Barrett - The City owns all of Mass MoCA buildings. It’s a 40 year lease. If at any time they 
fail to meet obligations the buildings would revert back to the city. Within the RFPs within 30 
days they are supposed to settle on the property with most. He indicated that during his 
administration nobody would give me that authority to do what I wanted to do without coming 
back to the city council.


G. Wiles - Indicated he keeps hearing that the community needs to stand up. Tonight was the 
night and 90% of the room is council, historic commission or concerned politicians. Very few 
from the community. Tonight was the night to bring things forward. Everyone wants to play with 
the most attractive toy in the other persons hand when it’s in their hand and when you stop 
talking about it nobody wants to play with it. He noted that this process is aiming to already 
slap the wrists of an investor before they do anything with it. This was the time the community 
was supposed to stand up.


Councilor LaForest - Disagrees that nobody is here. The elected officials here are all the voice 
the people, this process is only a few weeks old. The council has the responsibility to do due 
diligence. Notion of frustrated process isn’t entirely true. We have all received phone calls and 
emails with people concerned. More about this than anything else that has come before 
council, besides the gun range. We live in a poor predominantly elderly city. Unfortunately this 
meeting isn’t being shown on TV. Noted that the Mayor sent 162 pages of material 4 minutes 
prior to the meeting. No time to review the documents prior to this meeting.


Councilor Bona - Since we have a legal advisor here, one question: when we got the statement 
back it said we could amend the RFP. Mayor noted we wouldn’t be involved. Could we force 
the council involvement with the process? Meaning beyond stipulations in purchase and sales, 
but only if under assessed. He stated it is not our job to trust the mayor especially in this case 
as the Mohawk has more to it than most properties we have put out for RFP. 


S. Marsters - As it stands the ordinance requires council to approve. State law also requires 
council disposition. It is at that point that any restrictions we would request be put into place. 
Restrictions applied would need to fit into RFP and Purchase and Sale. Existing ordinance 
doesn’t include that secondary approval being asked about.


Councilor Bona - So if full assessed value comes through, the Mayor could make the deicsion. 
There is no stipulation that could force councils involvement after disposition?


S. Marsters - That is really a policy question. If you want to change the existing policy, that 
would be the only way to go that route.


Councilor Bona - $450K is not an unreasonable price. We’ve seen people making large offers 
on property locally. Depending on the investment of the Dowlin, couldn’t the value of the 
Mohawk go up? For $450k that might be worth it just to demo it and turn it into a parking lot. 
The City has turned down the highest bidders before however.




Councilor Wilkinson - There is no city or state ordinance that can be altered here. Once the 
mayor gets the approval he can move forward.


J. Barrett - Indicated that there has been no money received yet from the Notre Dame 
purchase and sale. What happens when buildings deteriorate further? Why would it be any 
different with this. When do you want these things completed? The city council should stay 
involved in it in an ongoing way. What about the sale of properties that haven’t gone through 
yet? What is the requirement of the purchaser? The delay could lead to further deterioration of 
those buildings.


W. Champney - If the building is sold, does the marquee have to be sold with the building?


S. Marsters - The city could retain control of the marquee in theory by removing it from the plot 
being sold. 


Councilor Bona - By putting in a stipulation of the marquee would only maintain the front of the 
building, not the entirety the building. Newbury’s is an example where the front was maintained 
and the back was torn down.


Councilor Buddington - I would advocate for clear restrictions to avoid legal troubles later.


J. Barrett - I’m recommending you have the mayor go out for the RFP, push the message of 
retaining the historic character and get the RFPs with no restrictions to see what is out there.


Councilor Cohen - Could we place restrictions on usage of the marquee? Would that run afoul 
of the first amendment?


S. Marsters - Restrictions would be difficult.


Councilor Cohen - I’m not sure the property is sellable without the marquee also changing 
hands. We need to get the RFP out there to see what the options are.


Councilor Lamb - We need clarification, we have been told that the Council approves the order 
and an offer comes up above assessed value, does the Council have any say from the point of 
approving the disposition order?


S. Marsters - The council can make the sale authorization contingent on other facturs, such as 
a review. However, there are some question about encroaching on executive authority. A 
change of ordinance would be cleaner.


Mayor Bernard - I want to draw a clear distinction between ordinance and charter if it comes to 
changing these. If the substance of the order contradicts the charter, I’m not sure which would 
trump.


Councilor LaForest - I would like. Clarification about what comes back to council and where it 
is specified?


S. Marsters - MGL 30B


Councilor Lamb- I suggest that we reverse the order and do the RFP process before the 
disposition order.


S. Marsters - That would be asking for proposals to bid on property that was not yet legally 
available. 




Councilor Wilkinson - Ofter I’ve put out proposals not knowing if I’ll get the job or not. It’s part 
of the risk you take in this business.


Councilor Bona - There’s no requirement for the mayor to present all RFP responses when they 
come in.


Councilor Harpin - Just wanted to indicate that she appreciates the quality of this meeting.


Councilor LaForest - In the proposed RFP, there is still no guarantee that if the Mohawk is sold, 
the City would have any right of trust for the long term assurance that the building would not 
fall into disuse.


Councilor Lamb - I suggest recommending postponement until the RFP process has been 
conducted.


S. Marsters - You could use the restriction of “right of revert”


J. Barrett - Notre Dame sale had restrictions on the sale.


Councilor Bona - I’m concerned that we’re setting precedent that the Mayor could put out 
unilateral RFPs with no controls.


Councilor Lamb - If the RFP comes before Council approval, we have at least as much control 
and it’s mid-process.


Councilor Bona - By doing the RFP first, it would make all proposals public, and let someone 
else sneak in with a higher bid.


Councilor Lamb - That is also possible with any failed RFP process where no proposals are 
accepted in the end. 


Councilor Cohen - I MOTION to recommend to the full Council to postpone action on the 
disposition until an RFP process is performed. SECONDED by Councilor Buddington, 
APPROVED unanimously. 


Councilor Buddington - MOTION to adjourn. SECONDED by Councilor Cohen, APPROVED 
unanimously 


Meeting Adjourned - 8:10pm


